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National Assembly for Wales 

Children and Young People Committee 

20 January 2012 

 

 

 

Report on the Supplementary Legislative Consent Memorandum relating 

to the Welfare Reform Bill  

Background 

1. The Welfare Reform Bill (―the Bill‖) was introduced in the House of 

Commons on 16 February 2011. The Bill provides for the introduction of a 

'Universal Credit' to replace a range of existing means-tested benefits and 

tax credits for people of working age, starting from 2013. It also makes 

other significant changes to the benefits system. A summary of the 

provisions of the Bill can be found in the Explanatory Notes
1

 to accompany it, 

prepared by officials in the Department for Work and Pensions. The 

Assembly previously agreed a Legislative Consent Motion on the Bill on 29 

March 2011.
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2. On 3 January 2012, the Deputy Minister for Children and Social Services 

(―the Deputy Minister‖) laid the supplementary Legislative Consent 

Memorandum (―the supplementary Memorandum‖) as a result of 

amendments made to the Bill in May 2011. The supplementary Memorandum 

also refers to further amendments tabled by the UK Government on 17 

January 2012. More information on this is provided in the supplementary 

Memorandum
3

. 

3. The supplementary Memorandum was considered by the Business 

Committee on 10 January and referred to the Children and Young People 

Committee (―the Committee‖) for consideration under Standing Order 29 , 

with a reporting deadline of 20 January 2012.  
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4. A Legislative Consent Motion relating to the supplementary 

Memorandum was tabled by the Deputy Minister on 9 January 2012— 

―To propose that the National Assembly for Wales in accordance with 

Standing Order 29.6 agrees that in addition to the provisions referred 

to in motion NDM4713 the further provisions referred to in the 

Welfare Reform Bill relating to the Social Mobility and Child Poverty 

Commission, in so far as they fall within the legislative competence of 

the National Assembly for Wales, should be considered by the UK 

Parliament." 

5.  The Motion is due to be considered in plenary on 24 January 2012.  

Consideration of the supplementary Memorandum 

6. The Committee considered the supplementary Memorandum at its 

meetings on 12 and 18 January 2012.  

7. In the limited time available to the Committee, it has not been possible 

to undertake any public consultation or invite witnesses to provide evidence.  

Provisions in the Bill for which consent is sought 

8. Paragraph 8 of the supplementary Memorandum lists the provisions 

contained in the Bill for which the Assembly’s consent is being sought, 

namely— 

– Schedule 13, paragraph 2 (proposed new section 8B); 

– Schedule 13, paragraph 2 (proposed new section 8C); 

– Schedule 13, paragraph 3 (proposed new Schedule 1).  

and provides some explanation as to their effect.  

9.  On 12 January, the Committee wrote to the Deputy Minister asking for 

clarification in relation to two of those provisions. The Deputy Minister’s 

response was received on 17 January. These letters are attached as Annexes 

1 and 2 respectively.  

10. The Committee considered the Deputy Minister’s response during its 

meeting on 18 January. 
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Legislative Competence  

11. In relation to the Assembly’s competence to legislate in the areas 

outlined in the supplementary Memorandum, paragraph 8 of that 

Memorandum states— 

―The National Assembly for Wales has the legislative competence in 

relation to these provisions [set out in the supplementary 

Memorandum] as contained in the ―Social Welfare‖ subject (Protection 

and well-being of children including adoption and fostering, care of 

young adults, vulnerable persons and older persons), at subject 15 of 

Part 1 of Schedule 7 to the Government of Wales Act 2006. The 

proposed clauses seek to make provision ―in relation to Wales‖ for a 

purpose within section 108(7) and Schedule 7 of the Government of 

Wales Act 2006 which falls within the legislative competence of the 

National Assembly for Wales.‖ 

Further amendments to the Bill 

12. Paragraph 7 of the supplementary Memorandum states that the UK 

Government is considering tabling further amendments to the Bill at Lords 

Report stage, relating to the annual reporting requirements of the Social 

Mobility and Child Poverty Commission. Two amendments to that effect were 

tabled on 17 January.  

13. The Committee has not been able to consider these amendments in the 

time available. However, it appears from the Deputy Minister’s letter, in 

which she states— 

―The Legislative Consent Motion relates to all the provisions in the Bill 

relating to the Social Mobility and Child Poverty Commission which 

are within the legislative competence of the Assembly‖, 

that these new amendments will be encompassed within the Legislative 

Consent Motion.  

Process and Timescale for Consideration  

14. The Committee noted that most of the provisions to which the 

supplementary Memorandum relates were the subject of amendments tabled 

in the House of Commons on 17 May 2011, but that the Memorandum was 

not laid in the Assembly until 3 January 2012.  
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15. The Committee also noted that the Scottish Parliament considered the 

Welfare Reform Bill at length last year and that it has been the subject of 

several committee reports between October and December, including 

consideration of equivalent provisions laid in the Assembly on 3 January 

2012.  

16. In her letter, the Deputy Minister explained the delay in bringing 

forward the supplementary Memorandum— 

―The supplementary LCM was laid at the earliest opportunity 

following the conclusion of negotiations with the UK Government to 

secure further amendments to these provisions [as inserted into the 

Bill in May 2011]. It was not until mid November 2011 that the UK 

Government offered further legislative concessions and not until late 

in December that it confirmed it would start the process to table 

amendments in the House of Lords.‖ 

17. She went on— 

―It was in Welsh interests to hold off agreement to table a Legislative 

Consent Motion, signifying agreement to what the Bill would contain 

relating to the Commission, until we were satisfied as to what that 

content would finally be.‖     

18. We note that, in explaining the delay, the Deputy Minister highlighted 

the different procedures in the Scottish Parliament and the National 

Assembly relating to the giving of legislative consent.  

Conclusions  

19.  The Committee is content that the provisions in the Bill to which the 

supplementary Memorandum relate are within the legislative competence of 

the Assembly. 

20. The Committee considers that, in respect of the provisions relating to 

the Social Mobility and Child Poverty Commission, there is little controversy. 

On this basis, we consider there is no impediment to the Assembly 

agreeing a Legislative Consent Motion in the terms outlined in the 

supplementary Memorandum.   

21. We do, however, have serious concerns about the process and 

timescales for bringing forward the supplementary Memorandum and related 

Legislative Consent Motion.  
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22. In this case, we have been asked to consider and report on a 

Memorandum that seeks consent for provisions that were inserted into the 

Bill in May last year, and for amendments to the Bill that were tabled two 

days before the Committee’s reporting deadline. Whilst the Committee 

acknowledges the explanation provided by the Deputy Minister for the delay 

in laying the supplementary Memorandum and Motion, we believe this has 

impacted on our ability to give them appropriate consideration.  

23. In relation to the recent amendments tabled after the supplementary 

Memorandum was laid, we do not believe it is appropriate for the Assembly 

or one of its committees to be asked to consider the giving of legislative 

consent without first being given full details of the relevant provisions to be 

inserted into the UK Bill, and sufficient time within which to consider them.   

24. We understand that the Constitutional and Legislative Affairs Committee 

is undertaking an inquiry into the procedures for Legislative Consent 

Motions and the position in the other devolved legislatures. In light of the 

issues outlined above, we draw this report to their attention in order to 

inform their deliberations.  
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12 January 2012 

Dear Gwenda 

 

Supplementary Legislative Consent Memorandum (LCM) relating to the 

Welfare Reform Bill 

As you will be aware, the Business Committee referred the above LCM to the 

Children and Young People Committee on 10 January, with a reporting deadline 

of 20 January.  

The Committee discussed the LCM at its meeting this morning and agreed that I 

should write to you in the following terms.  

Timing 

1. The Scottish Parliament has already considered the Welfare Reform Bill at 

length last year and it has been the subject of 4 committee reports 

between October and December, including consideration of the 

amendments that were laid before the Assembly for consideration on 3rd 

January 2012. Could you explain why the LCM relating to these 

amendments has been laid much later in the Assembly than in the 

Scottish Parliament? 

Points of clarification 

2. Schedule 13, paragraph 3 (the proposed new Schedule 1) – relating to 

removing the duty of consulting the Welsh Ministers when a Minister of 

the Crown appoints other members of the Social Mobility and Child 

Poverty Commission. Paragraph 11 of the Memorandum states that if 



  

consent was withheld for the LCM, “the logical consequence would be that 

reference to the Welsh strategy and consultation of the Welsh Ministers 

would be removed.” This statement seems to contradict the LCM, because 

if the LCM is agreed then consultation in relation to appointments to the 

Commission board with the Welsh Ministers will be removed in any event. 

The Committee would be grateful for clarification as to whether the 

reference to „consultation‟ is in relation to appointments to the 

Commission board or to the Welsh Child Poverty Strategy. Could you also 

clarify the reasoning for removing the duty of consultation with the Welsh 

Ministers in relation to appointments? 

3. Paragraph 7 of the Memorandum states that the UK Government is 

considering further amendments to the Bill to be tabled at the Lords 

Report stage (11th January 2012). It states that these amendments will 

remove the requirement for the Commission‟s annual statement to 

present views on the progress made towards implementing devolved 

strategies. If the Commission will no longer report on the performance of 

the Welsh child poverty strategy, do you intend to report annually on 

progress made/targets met?  

I would be grateful for a response by Tuesday 17 January in order that the 

Committee may be able to consider this at its meeting the following day. 

A copy of this letter goes to the Chair of the Constitutional Affairs Committee in 

view of their recent inquiry into the granting of powers to Welsh Ministers in UK 

laws, particularly the procedures for Legislative Consent Motions compared to 

the position in the other devolved legislatures.  

Yours sincerely 

 

 

Christine Chapman 

Chair 
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